
Moderator Musings 
Paul Lyons, Town Moderator 
 

Even after 40 years of attend-
ing – and more recently,  
presiding over – Shutesbury’s 
Town Meetings, I still find  
certain aspects of parliamen-
tary procedure to be confusing 
or subjective. I’d like to ad-
dress one of those in this  
issue, but first, an announce-
ment: A vacancy has recently 
opened on the Finance Com-
mittee that I plan on filling prior 
to July 1 (i.e., the start of the 
new fiscal year). If you’d like to 
be considered for the vacancy, 
please email me by June 1 at 
Moderator@Shutesbury.org 
with a statement of your inter-
est. If you don’t have access to 
email, you can mail a letter of 
interest to: Paul Lyons, 7 Old 
Orchard Rd., Shutesbury MA 
01072. 
 Now, on to the exciting stuff 
– parliamentary procedure! An 
important role that the Modera-
tor plays at Town Meetings is 

determining when a motion or 
an amendment is “outside the 
scope” of an article. And often-
times, that’s not a straightfor-
ward call. Here’s some back-
ground: When the Warrant (the  
“agenda”) for a Town Meeting 
is posted (which by law, has to 
happen at least 7 days before 
the meeting), it serves as an 
“adequate warning” to voters 
about what topics will be dis-
cussed and voted on at that 
meeting. Such notice allows 
voters to prepare for the meet-
ing (maybe by studying the 
budget proposal, reviewing the 
wording of a proposed bylaw 
change, or reading through 
committee meeting minutes), 
or they might decide that those 
topics are not important 
enough for them to miss their 
child’s soccer game. So, it’s 
important that the wording of 
the warrant articles provides 
enough detail to give voters a 
good idea of the types of deci-
sions that are likely to be made 
at the meeting. 
 But, by design, that wording 
usually isn’t so specific that 
Town Meeting doesn’t have 
some “flexibility” in deciding 
the specifics of the matter. 

(That’s why the phrase “or take 
any other action relative there-
to” is often included at the end 
of the article wording.) The 
specifics are generally spelled 
out in the actual motion that is 
presented on the floor of Town 
Meeting for an article, and/or in 
proposed amendments. But, 
the motion or amendments 
cannot deviate too much from 
the wording in the posted  
article. 
 Here’s an example: Let’s 
say that a warrant article pro-
poses that the town spend 
$25,000 on a sedan for the 
town’s tree warden. On the 
floor of Town Meeting, a mo-
tion might be made to transfer 
$25,000 from Stabilization for 
the purchase of a 2-wheel 
drive sedan. But someone 
might argue that the tree war-
den really needs a 4-wheel 
drive vehicle, which would cost 
$27,000, and further, that the 
money should be taken from 
Free Cash rather than Stabili-
zation. Those are reasonable 
changes that would likely be 
allowed (i.e., considered 
“within scope”). But a pro-
posed amendment to spend  
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$50,000 on a HumVee would 
likely be ruled “out of scope,” 
because it’s substantially dif-
ferent from the article wording, 
and also because a voter who 
chose not to attend the meet-
ing could effectively argue that 
he/she did not receive 
“adequate warning” that such a 
purchase might be approved at 
the meeting. Here are a couple 
other “out of scope” examples:  
1) A motion to amend a zoning 
bylaw would not be permissi-
ble under an article to repeal 
the bylaw; 2) An amendment 
to include funds for a new re-
cycling shed would not be 
within the scope of an article to 
improve handicapped access 
at the school.  
 In Moderator parlance, 
questions about Scope are 
usually thought of in terms of a 
“Four Corners” perspective. 
That is, “Does the proposed 
change fall within the bounds, 
or four corners, of the intent, 
purpose and wording of the 
article?” Such determinations 
often involve on-the-spot 
judgement calls, which are not 
always easy. And different 
Moderators may very well rule 
differently on similar questions 
of scope. In the end, it’s just 
one more reason why New 
England Town Meetings are so 
wonderfully intriguing and  
entertaining – and worth  
attending! 
 
 

A Letter from the  
Town Clerk 
Grace Bannasch (she/her/
hers), Town Clerk 
 
townclerk@shutesbury.org 
413-259-1204 
Website  www.shutesbury.org 
Office Hours: 

Monday, Tuesday, Thursday, 
Friday: 10am-3pm.  
Wednesday:10am-1pm, 3-
5pm.  
Friday: 10am-3pm.  
 
   

Salutations Shutesburians! 
 
I’m just gonna dive right into it. 
“It” meaning the civic info you 
need to know. 
 
Annual Town Meeting will 
take place on Saturday, June 
3, in the field behind Town Hall 
at 1 Cooleyville Rd. As we’ve 
been doing the past few years, 
Town Meeting will occur out-
side. If you have comfortable 
portable chairs at home, con-
sider bringing them to sit in. If 
you have any mobility con-
cerns with navigating the 
grass, please contact the 
Town Clerk or Town Adminis-
trator so we can make sure 
there is seating available for 
you at the edge of the lawn. 
 
The Annual Local Election 
will also be taking place on 
June 3

 
at Town Hall, inside 

and downstairs. Polls will open 
at 8am and close at 2pm. You 
can vote in person at Town 
Hall on June 3, and you can 
vote by mail. The deadline to 
apply for Vote by Mail is May 
30 but between us, that dead-
line is a little unrealistic. USPS 
recommends allowing 7 days 
for the mailing of your ballot. 
So, please keep that in mind if 
you are applying for Vote by 
Mail. All ballots must be re-
ceived by 2pm on June 3 in 
order to be counted. 
 
There is a webpage on the 
town website dedicated to in-
formation about the Annual 
Town Meeting and Local Elec-
tion on June 3. You can easily 
find the link on the homepage, 

or by going to: https://
www.shutesbury.org/
node/3696 
 
Some other Town Clerk 
news: Check out the new 
Town of Shutesbury Youtube 
channel! Your first stop for all 
the public meeting recordings 
from your favorite local govern-
ment! You can easily find the 
channel by going to the town 
website and clicking the 
“Meeting Recordings” option 
under the “Meetings” 
dropdown menu. 
 
By now you all should have 
received your annual street list 
form. You’ll notice that there 
was no return envelope. I 
made the decision to take out 
the return envelope because 
when I took the street list pack-
ets to be weighed before send-
ing, we discovered that the ad-
ditional forms included this 
year had increased the weight 
over an ounce, and including 
the return envelopes would 
have made the town-wide 
mailer a lot more expensive. I 
am working on consolidating 
the forms and getting the 
weight down for next year. In 
the meantime, you can return 
this year’s street list several 
different ways. 
• By mail: Address your com-

pleted form to “Town Clerk, 
PO Box 264, Shutesbury 
MA 01072” 

• By dropbox: Put your com-
pleted form in the dropbox 
outside Town Hall 

• By email: If you have a 
scanner at home, you can 
scan your street list and 
submit it to me at town-
clerk@shutesbury.org 
Please doublecheck before 
sending to make sure all 
text is legible in the image. 
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Mary L Conca 
105 Wendell Road 

I have a vested interest in assur-
ing all children receive an equita-
ble education. 

My experience and education: 
Preschool Teacher, Certification, 
Massachusetts Department of  
Early Education and Care, Bus/
Van Monitor, Cafeteria Assistant,  
Special Education Instructional 
Paraeducator, Substitute—
Preschool to Sixth, and Tutor for 
Middle School.  

Bachelor of Arts, cum laude’,  
Liberal Arts, Concentration in 
Young Children’s Learning, The 
University of Massachusetts,  
Associate in Science, Executive 
Office Assistant, Aquinas College, 
Newton, Massachusetts, Certifica-
tion, Math for the 21st Century, 
Greenfield Community College.  
Foster Parent Certification, Mas-
sachusetts Approach Partnership 
Parenting. 

Restorative Justice Working 
Group, Amherst Regional School 
Committee’s subcommittee, 
School Equity Advisory Council, 
Wellness Committee. 

Currently I work as a substitute for 
Union #28. If elected, I will take 
leave. 
I offer a wealth of experience and 
knowledge to the service of our 
youth.  
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 Mary L Conca 
105 Wendell Road 

I have a vested interest in assur-
ing all children receive an equi-
table education. 

My experience and education: 
Preschool Teacher, Certifica-
tion, Massachusetts Department 
of  
Early Education and Care, Bus/
Van Monitor, Cafeteria Assis-
tant,  
Special Education Instructional 
Paraeducator, Substitute—
Preschool to Sixth, and Tutor for 
Middle School.  

Bachelor of Arts, cum laude’,  
Liberal Arts, Concentration in 
Young Children’s Learning, The 
University of Massachusetts,  
Associate in Science, Executive 
Office Assistant, Aquinas Col-
lege, Newton, Massachusetts, 
Certification, Math for the 21st 
Century, Greenfield Community 
College.  

Foster Parent Certification, Mas-
sachusetts Approach Partner-
ship Parenting. 
Restorative Justice Working 
Group, Amherst Regional 
School Committee’s subcommit-
tee, School Equity Advisory 
Council, Wellness Committee. 

Currently I work as a substitute 
for Union #28. If elected, I will 
take leave. 
I offer a wealth of experience 
and knowledge to the service of 
our youth.  

Anna Heard  
64 Cushman Road 

 
Our family moved to Shutesbury 
in part because of its elementary 
school and community that  
supports the curiosity and  
development of every child. We 
have two children in the  
Shutesbury/Amherst Regional 
school system. I enjoy serving as 
the Treasurer of the SES PTO 
and leading fundraising and com-
munity events, such as skating at 
the Mullins Rink, and would like to 
deepen my involvement by joining 
the School Committee.  
 
I’m eager to work with fellow com-
mittee members and other rele-
vant town and regional bodies to 
ensure teachers have the support 
they need, kids’ needs are well-
met, and parents are encouraged 
and facilitated to be involved. I’ll 
advocate for appropriate and cost
-effective resources and support 
for administration and facility 
maintenance, and environment-
forward improvements such as 
heat pumps. 

 

Jeremy Mailloux 
176 West Pelham Rd 

My name is Jeremy Mailloux.  I 
am running for one of the open 
seats on the school committee.  I 
live here in Shutesbury with my 
 
Statement continues next page 
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wife and three children, and work 
as an English Teacher at the 
Franklin County Technical School 
in Turners Falls.  As a public  
educator for over 16 years, and a 
parent of a child at SES, I will 
bring a balanced and informed 
perspective to this position.  My 
youngest son’s experience at 
SES has been nothing short of 
transformative, and through this I 
have come to see first-hand just 
what a treasure this school is for 
our community.  I want to play a 
role in keeping our school the 
strong and independent heart of 
our town.  I would appreciate your 
vote.   

 
Garrett Simonsen 

294 West Pelham Rd  
 

While relatively new to town 
(2019), I have 18 years of  
experience in public health  
emergency preparedness and 
response in Massachusetts and 
New Hampshire. Over the past 8 
years, I have consulted to state 
and local health departments on 
plan development for response to 
infectious disease outbreaks. I 
have supported local response 
during two pandemics (H1N1, 
COVID-19), isolated outbreaks 
(Measles, Hepatitis C) and  
emergency sheltering (2008 
Ice Storm). During my first term 

Board of Health 

on the Board, I collaborate with 
board members to support  
local response to the pandemic  
including proactive communica-
tion with residents. I served as 
the Board’s liaison to state agen-
cies for collection of information. 
Community volunteerism is an 
important personal tenet and rea-
son I ran for the Board and why I 
am seeking re-election. 

Rita Farrell 
36 Briggs Rd 

 
I am running for reelection to  
the Select Board and I believe I  
have the commitment and qualifi-
cations to continue as member of 
this board.   
 
I have many years of municipal 
experience ranging from serving 
on the Shutesbury school and 
finance committees and for 3 
years serving as a shared town 
administrator in four Franklin 
County towns.  
 
Much has been accomplished in 
these last three years including 
creation of an Energy and Cli-
mate Action Committee, revamp-
ing the Building Committee, mov-
ing the Library  
forward, addressing PFAS in 
town, hiring a new Fire Chief, 
and progress on the school roof.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

I am committed to continue  
serving the Town and I welcome 
your support serving the Town 
and I welcome your support - not 
only during this election period - 
but throughout the year as the 
Select Board continues its 
important and challenging work. 
 

 
Grace Bannasch  
106 Sand Hill Rd 

 
I wish I could explain the job of a 
Town Clerk in its entirety, but 
there’s a character limit. So, very 
briefly, Town Clerks are in 
charge of elections, birth/
marriage/death records, town 
archives and public record ac-
cess, among countless other du-
ties. I started as the  
Assistant Town Clerk in 2019 
and was elected Town Clerk in 
2020. I am running for a second 
term because I love working for 
our community and I love the job  
itself. I am passionate about civic 
access, election administration 
and voting rights, and getting 
young people engaged with town 
government. I hope you will pick 
me to be your Town Clerk again. 
The local election will take place 
on June 3rd. You can also vote 
by mail now. 

Select Board 

Town Clerk 



News from your Select 
Board 

Your Selectboard members, 
Rita Farrell, Melissa Make-
peace O’Neil and Eric Stocker, 
have been busy tending to 
town business over the last 
few months.  
 
The Town is continuing our 
site investigation of Lot O-32 
with our licensed site  
professionals at Fuss and 
O’Neill to ensure that all  
environmental concerns are 
addressed at the future site of 
the library. Most recently,  
additional test wells were  
installed at the site of the  
former air force tower. Discus-
sions are underway with the 
Army Corps of Engineers  
regarding their responsibility 
for cleanup of the contamina-
tion at this location. 
 A Public Involvement Plan 
(PIP) has been drafted to  
address how the Town will 
work with local citizens on the 
planning and remediation at 
Lot 0-32, the site of the future 
library. The draft PIP will be 
finalized after comments are 
incorporated into the final  
document which will be done 
by the end of May.  
 
Planning is well underway for 
the design for the replacement 
of the school roof and we  
expect to put the roof out to bid 
in time to allocate funds at  
Annual Town Meeting on 
Saturday, June 3.   
 
The other big construction 
project for this year will be the 
replacement of the culvert on 
Locks Pond Road adjacent to 
Lake Wyola. This project will 
commence in mid-July and will 
result in Locks Pond Road 
closure and detours.  
 

In other Lake Wyola news, the 
Select Board is in the process 
of developing a draft by-law to 
limit access to the dam at Lake  
Wyola due to safety concerns.  
This by-law will go before An-
nual Town Meeting this June.   
 
The Town has been notified 
that it is eligible for the Clean 
Water Trust Emergency Loan 
Program for PFAS remedia-
tion. The loan would cover the 
costs associated with the  
FAS contamination at the fire 
station and households affect-
ed by this contamination, 
which totals just over 
$136,000. The loan would be a 
0% interest 20 year loan and 
there is a good chance of for-
giveness for part of the loan. 
All the costs associated with 
the engineering, POETS sys-
tems, filters and any additional 
testing would be covered. 
There will be an article on the 
Town Meeting warrant to au-
thorize the Town to apply for 
this loan.  
 
We continue to hold our  
bi-weekly meetings on Zoom 
Tuesday evenings at 5:30 –  
always check the town calen-
dar for updates and the meet-
ing agendas. And don’t forget: 
Town Meeting will be on  
Saturday, June 3, at 9 am  
under the tent behind town 
hall. We look forward to seeing 
you there. 

 
 
 

Prevent Outages  
 
After both the January and 
March snowstorms this year, 

we enacted our emergency 
response plan for the first time 
since the network was built. 
Both of these storms were  
severe enough that large  
percentages of the homes in 
town lost power, some for  
multiple days, and dozens of 
homes had their broadband 
lines or equipment damaged.  
After each storm our new  
service provider deployed a 
small fleet of trucks and techni-
cians to Shutesbury and had 
almost everyone back online 
within 48 hours. We know how 
critical the internet is when 
these storms roll through for 
you to stay connected to loved 
ones, school, work, and enter-
tainment.  
 Almost all of the damage to 
our network happened on the 
drops — the fiber lines that run 
from the road to each home. 
Here’s what YOU can do to 
help ensure your connection 
stays online during the next 
storm.  
 

• Clear Hazard Trees: 
Make sure tree limbs 
and vines are trimmed 
away from the fiber lines 
that run from the road to 
your home and remove 
any deadfall that could 
be hazardous to the 
wires. Please consider 
having this work done 
this spring! Since tree 
work near wires entails 
personal safety risks, we 
recommend you consult 
with a professional. 

• Install Surge Protectors: 
Plug your in-home 
broadband equipment 
into a surge protector 
instead of directly into a 
wall socket. Electrical 
surges and cycles like  
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what we had with the March 
storm can damage your  
equipment, and surge  
protectors will help prevent 
this.  

Consider a Battery Backup: 
The batteries included with the 
Cyberpower UPS 
(Uninterruptible Power Supply) 
battery backup units that were 
sold during initial installation 
are reaching the end of their 3-
5 year lifespan. If yours has 
failed, or you never got one, 
you might consider getting a 
new battery (or UPS battery 
backup unit) so you can con-
tinue to have phone service 
during a power outage. Larger 
battery backups can also sup-
ply your router and other de-
vices with power so you can 
stay online on the internet dur-
ing a power outage. See the 
FAQs page on our website for 
lots more information about 
this. https://
www.shutesbury.org/
broadband-transitionFAQ 

 
Lastly, make sure your drive-
way is plowed and downed 
trees are cleared as soon as 
possible when you have an 
outage so repair trucks can  
get through. And please shovel 
a pathway to the fiber network 
equipment on the side of your 
home so technicians can  
reach it.   
 
Thanks for doing your part to 
ensure your connection to 
ShutesburyNET is resilient!  
 

A timely reminder from the 
Board of Health: 
As you enjoy the warmer 
weather, take care to avoid in-
sect-borne diseases! 
Certain ticks carry Lyme and 
other very serious diseases; 
mosquitoes can carry the 
deadly Eastern Equine En-
cephalitis.  There are many 
ways you can protect your-
selves and your families from 
these illnesses.  Visit shutes-
bury.org/health and select In-
sect-borne diseases for more 
information.  If you lack inter-
net access, call the Board of 
Health at (413) 259-2122. 
Also: COVID vaccine booster 
shots are still available and 
free.  Those over 65 and the 
immunocompromised are now 
permitted to have a second 
booster shot.  Information 
available at shutesbury.org/
health or 259-2122. 
 
 
Want to help Shutesbury 
act on climate and 
energy? 
The Energy and Climate  
Action Committee (ECAC) will 
have several openings starting 
this July. If you are someone 
who is interested in thinking 
about ways the town can act to 
address climate mitigation and 
increase resiliency, this might 
be the volunteer opportunity 
for you. The committee  
purpose (as established by the 
Select Board) is to recommend 
ways that “the Town can meet 
its climate mitigation and  
resilience goals as detailed in 
the Town's 2020 Municipal 
Vulnerability Plan and the 
2021 Hazard Mitigation Plan.” 
 ECAC meets monthly,  
usually the 3

rd
 Tuesday of 

each month. Members balance 
big-picture thinking as well as 

rolling up our sleeves to do  
research, explore opportuni-
ties, and dig into the details to 
inform town policy or town  
actions. More information  
can be found at: 
www.shutesbury.org/energy-
climate.  
 If interested, please email a 
statement of interest to Mi-
chael DeChiara, ECAC Chair 
at Shutesbury.michael. 
dechiara@gmail.com  
 Please include any relevant 
background, particular inter-
ests and your understanding of 
what ECAC can and should 
focus on.  
 While relevant expertise is 
welcome, we are mostly  
looking for people who care 
about this issue, can contribute 
to doing work, and will actively 
participate to promote efforts 
regarding climate and energy 
policy action for Shutesbury. 
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is available online? 
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Our Town Newsletter Policy 
Adopted by the 

Shutesbury Select Board 
December 23, 2019 

 
Our Town, published three times a year 
in January or February, April, and  
August or September, is supported by 
tax dollars. We welcome news from 
Town of Shutesbury departments, 
boards, and committees, and from  
individuals and groups about local  
community projects, activities, or  
special events of benefit to our  
community. Submissions must be  
strictly secular and nonpartisan and are  
subject to review, revision, and/or non-
acceptance by the editorial board of the 
newsletter. Submissions promoting the 
sale of goods and services for private 
profit cannot be accepted. Appeals to 
any review decisions can be brought to 
the Select Board for further discussion.  
 

Janis S. Gray and Linda Avis Scott,   
Newsletter Committee  
 
Geneva Bickford, Town Hall Liaison 
 
PRINTED ON RECYCLED 
STOCK 
30% POST CONSUMER 
WASTE 
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From the Recycling and 
Solid Waste Committee  
Shutesbury Trash Bag 
Distribution Schedule 2023 
(after Annual Town Meeting) 
 

• Thursday, June 8
th
  5:30 – 

7:00 (School Shed) 
• Saturday, June 10

th  
8:30 – 

10:30 (Lake Wyola Associ-
ation Meeting) 

• Wednesday, June 14
th
 

5:30 – 7:00 (School Shed) 
• Saturday, June 17

th  
9:30 – 

11:30 (School Shed) 
• Thursday, June 22

nd
  5:30 

– 7:00 (School Shed) 
• Saturday June 24

th
   9:30 

–11:30 (School Shed) 
• Monday, June 26

th
  5:30 – 

7:00 (School Shed) 
• Saturday, July 1

st
  9:30 – 

11:30 (School Shed) 
 
Each household in Shutesbury is 
entitled to 50 bags (five packs of 
10 bags). Please bring a bag to 
take your bags home. 
 
Leverett Transfer Station 
Stickers 
Beginning with trash bag distri-
bution, Leverett Transfer Station 
(LTS) stickers for FY 2024 will 
be available. These stickers are 
good from July 1, 2023 until 
June 30, 2024 and cost $20.00.  
FY 2023 stickers will go on sale 
for $10.00 and are good until 
June 30, 2023.  With a sticker, 
Shutesbury residents have  
access to the LTS to dispose of 
bulky waste and also have  
access to the Swap areas at the 
LTS. For information regarding 
the LTS and a list of costs to  
dispose of various items see the 
website here: Leverett Transfer 
Station - Town of Leverett, MA  
 

 
Council on Aging  
We have a vacancy! Your 
Council on Aging serves  
Shutesbury residents aged 55 

and older. If you are interested in 
learning about the Council’s 
work, please attend one of our 
meetings held on the second 
Wednesday of the month. See 
the Town meeting calendar for 
Zoom log-in information.  
 
 

Recreation Committee  
plans Family Field Day for 
June 17 
(With the print version of this 
newsletter delayed, some of the 
other fun spring activities noted 
in this article will have happened 
by the time the print version 
reaches mailboxes.) 
 
Our spring activities have started 
off well! 
 
Jefferson Safe Haven 
On Saturday, April 15, the  
Recreation Committee spon-
sored a trip to Jefferson’s Safe 
Haven in Leverett.  
  
 
 
 
 
 
 

Kathy and Trish, the sisters who 
own and operate the farm with 
the help of wonderful volunteers, 
explained how they started the 
Sanctuary and ultimately came 
to Leverett. We met the animals, 
among them Patches (an al-
paca), Wilbur (a goat), and Pea-
nut (a chicken), and learned how 
they came to find their forever 
home at Jefferson’s Safe Haven. 
 Kathy and Trish provided veg-
etables for those who wanted to 
feed the animals and popcorn for 
the visitors. The day provided us 
with the opportunity both to learn 
about this very special place and 
to see old friends and make new 
ones. If you’d like to learn more 
about the sanctuary, go to jeffer-
sonssafehaven.org. 
 

Invasive Plant workshop 
Our next event will be on May 13 
from 10-12 and will be led by 
Brian Colleran, an expert on  
invasive plant management. We 
will meet at the Shutesbury  
Elementary School because 
there are three types of invasive 
plants growing there. 
 With his help we will learn 
how to identify these invasives 
and how to eradicate them. The 
photo is of Japanese Knotweed. 
While its lushness may be ap-
pealing, it quickly excludes na-
tive plants, depriving bugs of 
their vital food sources and in 
turn depriving birds of theirs. 

Ancient Pony Farms 
On Saturday, May 27, from 10-
12 please join us at Ancient Po-
ny Farms.  Based on the suc-
cess of last year’s visit we have 
asked to return and Zoe Weizen-
baum, Farm Manager, has wel-
comed us again. For adults, 
you’ll have the opportunity to 
learn about her farming meth-
ods.  And for adults and children, 
you’ll have the opportunity to 
meet the soon to be born baby 
goats. 
 
Family Field Day 
We are very pleased to be able 
to offer our second annual Fami-
ly Field Day! It will be on Satur-
day, June 17, from 10-12, at 
the Shutesbury Elementary 
School. Once again, we thank 
Mr. Steven Carra, the Physical 
Education teacher at the school, 
for his generous offer of his time, 
talent, ideas and energy! 
 
Pickleball:  Indoor pickleball will 
have ended for the season at the 
end of April.  We hope that it will 
return next year because it was 
an incredible opportunity both to 
play and to meet new people.   
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Do you or a household member need alternative forms of transportation? 
 
Last spring, LifePath, our Area Agency on Aging, surveyed people aged 50 and older as 
part of the Franklin County & North Quabbin Age-Friendly Communities Project.  
Respondents from Shutesbury expressed a lot of interest in having transportation options 
beyond private cars. 
 

Now the Town of Shutesbury is reaching out to learn how many residents, of any age, are 
in need of transportation – and just what they’re looking for. To help provide a fuller pic-
ture, please clip out and complete this survey by the Select Board and the Shutesbury 
Council on Aging.  
 
Then send it to P.O. Box 276 Shutesbury MA 01072 Attention: COA, or place it in the 

Drop Box outside Town Hall to the attention of COA or put it inside in the COA Town Hall 
mailbox.  
 
To complete the survey electronically, visit the COA webpage for instructions. 
 
 1.  Could one or more residents in your household use some help with transportation? 
   Yes______ No______ 

 
2.  What are the ages of the residents in your household needing transportation? 
   ________________________________________________________________ 
 
3.  To which towns do the residents need to go? 
   ________________________________________________________________ 

  
4.  The reason(s) for the residents to go there:  (check all that apply) 
  Medical appointments ______ Grocery shopping______ 
  Other:  ___________________________________________________________ 
 
5.  How is each resident getting there now? (check all that apply) 

  Drives self______ Asks a friend or relative to drive ______ 
  Uses drivers from Village Neighbors______  Can’t get there from here _________ 
  Other:    __________________________________________________________ 
 
6.  Does any resident in your household use special medical equipment? (check all  
  that apply) 

  Walker______  Wheelchair______ Oxygen______ 
  Other:    __________________________________________________________ 

 
Please respond by June16th. Thank you!  
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Spring sightings at 
Shutesbury Elementary 
Dan Hayes, Chair, Shutesbury 
School Committee 
 
Recently, I went to the Elemen-
tary School to take a look at the 
kitchen floor; there are several 
places where it is beginning to 
buckle. I wanted to understand 
what needs to be done. A re-
quest to replace the flooring will 
be going to the Capital Planning 
Committee. While there, Jackie 
Mendonsa, Principal) gave me a 
brief tour. The conference room 
has been repurposed to allow 
for increased services to sup-
port students and the music 
room was bustling with activity. 
Jackie pointed out the fabulous 
artwork on the walls and the 
trove of cute and cuddly moose 
mascots. I stayed for lunch and  
enjoyed the meal, and I espe-
cially enjoyed observing the  
students in action. 
 The energy and excitement 
were palpable. Students lined 
up for their delicious pork or tofu 
sliders, potato soup, salad and 
apple sauce. Conversations 
amongst students were engag-
ing and spirited, and Mr. Carra 
(the physical education teacher) 
and students were doing push-
ups at the gym's edge. 
 Jackie captured the attention 
of all students in a game of eye 
spy, then transitioned them in 
an orderly manner, as they filed 
back to their classrooms 
 It was a delight to see the joy 
in the faces of the students and 
the pleasant engagement with 
teachers and staff. It meant so 
much to me to see this. 

 I am proud of the academic 
success of all of our students, 
the integration of art, music, 
physical education and health 
into the fabric of curricula, and 
the cultural enrichment opportu-
nities that permeate the school 
culture. Additionally, the social 
and emotional curricula — 
choose love, a conscious effort 
to implement a culture of kind-
ness — appears to be working 
well. 
 We have a great elementary 
school, one that prepares our 
students well as they matricu-
late into the Amherst Regional 
school system. Thank you, our 
community, for your continued 
support.  We appreciate it. 

 
Early Childhood Program 

The Shutesbury Elementary 
School (SES) Community be-
lieves that  
opportunities for early childhood 
education are essential compo-
nents of a good education sys-
tem. Early experiences in an en-
vironment rich in hands-on ma-
terials and activities provide chil-
dren various opportunities to 
grow emotionally, physically,  
socially and cognitively. We be-
lieve that a trans-disciplinary 
team approach, in which all 
adults working with children are 
responsible for a child’s learn-
ing, is the most effective way of 
teaching, and we also believe 
that parents are the most im-
portant teachers of their children 
and that their involvement in 
their child’s education is essen-
tial. 

 
 Your child must be 3 years 
old on or before September 1, 

2023, for pre-school  
enrollment,  

or 5 years old, on or before  
September 1, 2023, for  

kindergarten enrollment. 
Please contact the school for 

Fall/2022 enrollment  
information.  

 For more information, please 
call Laura Feltman, Main Office 
SES, 413-259-1212 x100 felt-
manl@ shutesburyschool.org or 
Grace Griecci, 413-259-1212 
x140 
grieccig@shutesburyschool.org 
 

 
Greetings Shutesbury 
Community! 
From the Parent Teacher 
Organization (PTO) 
 
Spring is welcoming us out of 
our winter hibernation! At 
Shutesbury Elementary School, 
spring can be found blossoming 
in the classrooms and sprouting 
on the playground. We are so 
happy to see the return of field 
trips, in-person guest authors, 
and parents in the school 
building! We owe a debt of  
gratitude to everyone who 
helped shepherd us through the 
isolation and uncertainty of the 
last few years- we are healthy, 
connected, and growing as a 
community. 
 The PTO has been busy  
supporting teachers, students, 
and families. Our mission is to 
enhance the educational experi-
ence at SES. We believe that 
fostering a close relationship 
between our families, our com-
munity, and the school is the 
key to that goal. We know that 
we can positively impact the 
student experience at SES by 
providing financial support 
directly to classroom teachers to 
support their pedagogy. Our 
little school has a well-deserved 
reputation for excellence, and 
has been a consistent bright 
spot that attracts new residents 
to town. We strive to maintain 
Shutesbury Elementary’s high 
achievement standards, award-
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winning teachers, outdoor and 
creative learning programs, and 
nurturing community.  
 Through the hard work of 
many volunteers as well as the 
financial generosity of our com-
munity, the PTO was able to 
provide cash allowances to the 
entire SES faculty. We helped 
fund big purchases at the school 
such as a volleyball net, MCBA 
books, author visits, and new 
curricula. We also organized 
free school community events 
like Soup & Games Night and 
skating at the Mullins Center. 
Our volunteers produced the 
Student Directory, Buddy 
Books, and much more!   
 We love when members of 
the wider Shutesbury communi-
ty participate in our fundraisers. 
Thank you to all our neighbors 
who supported us at the Silent 
Auction, and with our fundrais-
ers through Hillside Pizza and 
North Hadley Sugar Shack. Our 
work is only possible with the 
support of the larger Shutesbury 
community. We are grateful for 
the many ways folks have been 
generous with their financial  
resources, time, and creative 
energy. Every little bit helps! We 
are truly a community school.  
 Our last fundraiser offered 
hanging flower baskets from 
North Hadley Sugar Shack, just 
in time for Mother’s Day.  
 
Wishing everyone a happy and 
healthy summer season! 
With gratitude, 
The Shutesbury PTO 
 

Union #28 Community 
Network for Children (CNC) 
This program offers program-
ming and basic needs support 
for families with young children 
in Erving, Leverett, New Salem, 
Shutesbury and Wendell. Learn 

more about CNC at 413-422-
0170 (call/text) or email 
Budine@erving.com 
 
 

Update from the Library 
Building Committee 
The Library Building committee 
is now engaged in the schemat-
ic design phase. 
 Our three main priorities are 
as follows: 1.To maximize  
usable space with minimal cost, 
2. to site the building within all 
the wetland constraints on the 
property, and 3. to build a net 
zero energy building. 
 Where did that leave us?  
Our architects (Odens – Ello) 
gave us three designs to choose 
from. Two were rectangular 
buildings with similar interiors 
but different orientations, and 
the third was an L-shaped  
design.   
 After much discussion, tours 
of many other libraries in  
Massachusetts, and hearing 
from the community at our  
public forum, we chose the  
design of the rectangular build-
ing with a single south sloping 
roof. This will maximize place-
ment of solar panels, maximize 
interior usable space, and  
minimize cost.  
 We had detailed schematic 
designs presented to us at  
our May 16 meeting. We are 
currently getting cost estimates 
on the options. 
 We appreciate everyone who 
attended our public forum. We 
have received many thoughtful 
comments and yes, criticisms. 
We know we can’t accommo-
date all ideas brought forth. That 
said, we still want to hear 
them.  We will be presenting our 
next phase in a public forum 
sometime in the summer. You 
are most welcome to attend our 
bi-weekly meetings where we 
always hold the first 10 minutes  

for public comments. Other 
comments and questions can be 
sent to LibBuild@ 
shutesbury.org.  And please, 
visit our website https://
www.shutesbury.org/library-
building where you will find  
all presentation materials  
and minutes from previous  
meetings. 
 

Means-tested senior citizen 
property tax exemption 
comes to Shurtesbury! 
From the Board of Assessors 
 
The June 12, 2021 Annual 
Town Meeting authorized the 
Select Board to petition the 
General Court for passage of a 
special law to provide for a 
means-tested senior citizen 
property tax exemption.  
 This exemption is tied to the 
applicant’s qualification for the 
Massachusetts State Tax Form 
Schedule CB (Circuit Breaker).   
Governor Charles Baker  
approved and signed Shutes-
bury’s special request on No-
vember 7, 2022, allowing quali-
fying senior citizens to benefit 
from this exemption in the com-
ing Fiscal 2024 tax year.  
 Assessors are developing an 
information sheet detailing quali-
fications and an application 
form. The application forms will 
be available by July 2023 and 
the return deadline will likely be 
August 31, 2023.  Any senior 
citizen of Shutesbury, who quali-
fied for the state “Circuit Break-
er” Form Schedule CB, who is 
65 years of age or older, and 
who has owned a home in the 
Town of Shutesbury for not less 
than 10 consecutive years may 
be eligible, based on their calen-
dar 2022 income and assets.   
 If you wish to receive an in-
formation sheet and application 
form, as soon as they are avail-
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able, please email your request 
to:  assessor@shutesbury.org, 
or mail your application request 
to:  Shutesbury Assessors, P O 
Box 264, Shutesbury MA 01072.  
Please include your name, your 
email address (if available), your 
mailing address, and a tele-
phone number.   
 This exemption would be in 
addition to the long-standing 
statutory exemptions and appli-
cations that were re-voted and 
up-dated at the May 21, 2022 
Annual Town meeting, and 
which are due each April 1. 
 
The Massachusetts Depart-
ment of Revenue (DOR)  
requires that Assessors visit 
each parcel in their community 
during every 10-year period, in 
order to verify that interior and 
exterior information on file for 
each property is accurate. This 
requirement is meant to ensure 
that each property is valued fair-
ly and equitably. It is a critical 
element in developing uniform 
and fair market values.   
 Such routine inspections are 
called “cyclical inspections.” 
Recent construction and proper-
ty sales also trigger DOR  
required property inspections, 
and may double as a “cyclical” 
inspection for a 10-year period. 
For practical reasons, much of 
the Shutesbury Assessors’  
inspection work is done during 
the fair-weather seasons, as are 
coming up soon.   
 Assessors schedule interior 
inspections at the convenience 
of the property owner. In the ab-
sence of interior opportunities, 
Assessors minimally conduct 
exterior inspections, which may 
include verification of decks and 
outbuildings, measurements, 
and an updated exterior property 
photo, all in keeping with DOR 

standards and expectations. 
Should you have any special  
requests concerning a property 
inspection, Assessors invite you 
to call 413-259-3790, or email 
assessor@shutesbury.org  
anytime to leave a message.  
We look forward to working with 
you to properly follow DOR 
guidelines, while respecting your 
needs and wishes.  Thank you 
in advance for your cooperative 
understanding. 
 
Chairman Howard Shpetner, 
and Members April Stein and 
George Arvanitis 
 

 
Note from the Town  
Collector 
Dear Shutesbury taxpayers, 
 Happy spring! Now that the 
warmer weather is approaching, 
we are nearly at the end of fiscal 
2023 and the Town Meeting for 
fiscal 2024. 
 
IMPORTANT NOTICE:  As I 
have had to change vendor  
programs, all bills generated  
after June 1 will appear different 
than the current ones. All infor-
mation on the bills will be the 
same as on the present ones 
but in different places on the bill. 
The top section is the collector’s 
copy of the bill, the middle has 
the information that is currently 
found on the back of your bills, 
and the bottom section is the 
copy for you to keep. If you want 
a receipt, please send the entire 
bill (or the top and bottom sec-
tions) with a self-addressed, 
stamped envelope. 
My office hours are Monday, 
Tuesday, Wednesday and  
Friday from 9 am – Noon and 
Thursday from 8 – 11 am. If you 
call during these hours and I 
don’t answer, please leave a 
message. I’m either on the tele-
phone or have stepped out of 

the office. 
 
Always open all envelopes you 
receive from this office immedi-
ately upon receipt. The bill you 
think is a real estate bill (and 
paid by your bank) may be an 
excise tax bill for which you are 
responsible. 
 
If you use on-line banking from 
your bank (not the Town’s sys-
tem), please change the mailing 
address to Town Collector, PO 
Box 175, Shutesbury, MA 01072
-0175.  Please make sure the 
memo information is correct and 
does not reflect information from 
previous payments (ie:  listing 
real estate or excise bill num-
bers from previous years or an 
incorrect type of bill). Since your 
bill payment is NOT an automat-
ic transfer into the Town’s bank 
account, you must plan accord-
ingly when authorizing the pay-
ment. DO NOT set up the pay-
ment on the due date as it won’t 
get to the Town until almost a 
week later which will result in 
fees and interest. 
 
If you are having financial diffi-
culty paying your real estate 
bills, please contact me to ar-
range a payment plan. 
 
Don’t forget to contact the Board 
of Assessors if you no longer 
have a vehicle on which you 
have received a motor vehicle 
excise tax bill. All bills should be 
paid in full before you apply for 
the abatement. If this is not done 
and the bill becomes overdue 
with additional fees and interest 
before abatement, these must 
be paid along with any outstand-
ing balance due on the bill after 
abatement.   
 
Be sure to notify this office if you 
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permanently change your mail-
ing address to avoid a delay in 
delivery of your mail which is 
returned to me for forwarding.  
This can take as much as three 
weeks which reduces the time 
you have to pay the bill on time.  
I am glad to forward bills if  
you are temporarily away.  
However, I must know this is 
the situation before you leave  
to avoid the bills being returned 
as “temporarily away” by the 
post office, which delays  
delivery to you. 
 
Should a demand bill be issued 
on a motor vehicle excise tax, 
the law provides 14 days for re-
ceipt of payment before a war-
rant for collection is issued to 
the Deputy Collector. This re-
sults in at least $22.00 in addi-
tional fees. Upon mailing of the 
demand bills, payment of the 
original bill will NOT be accepted 
and checks made out in the in-
correct amount WILL be re-
turned to the sender.  
 
Some of you have been unable 
to pay your bills on-line.  If the 
bill is on warrant, it cannot be 
paid on-line except through the 
Deputy Collector’s office which 
can be reached during business 
hours at 413-527-2388. 
 Have a good spring and stay 
healthy.  Ellen McKay, Town 
Collector 

 

Learn how you can help 
prevent the spread of  
invasive weeds in  
Massachusetts waters. 
On Friday, June 23 at 11am, the 
Lake Wyola Association will host 
Massachusetts Lakes and 
Ponds Program staff to present 
Weed Watcher Training.  
 This is a hands-on workshop 
learning to identify native and 
invasive plants. The class is free 
and open to the public. No expe-
rience necessary.  
 This event will run for 1.5 to 2 
hours and will be held at the 
LWA Hall at 6 Shore Drive in 
Shutesbury, MA. Limited to 25 
people, so please RSVP to Tim 
and Kathy Timpson at ttimp-
son3@gmail.com 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Village Neighbors 
Village Neighbors is a nonprofit 
helping residents 60 and over 
live high-quality independent 
lives. Membership is free. Vil-
lage Neighbors offers rides to 
groceries, meal sites, and medi-
cal appointments, and directs to 
services for long-distance ap-
pointments. VN does small safe-
ty home repairs, and vides so-
cial and other activities. 
 Call 413-345-6894, write PO 
Box 501 Shutesbury 01072 or 
email generalinfo@  
villageneighbors.org. 
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41st LAKE WYOLA 
ROAD RACE & WALK 
 

SUNDAY, JUNE 11,2023 
 
4.8 MILES and  
NEW 1.5 MILE FUN RUN/
WALK 
 
LAKE WYOLA STATE PARK 
SHUTESBURY, MA 

9:30AM WALK 
10:00AM RUN 
10:10AM FUN RUN/WALK 
 
REGISTRATION AT: 
www.runreg.com 
 
Please contact Maura Keene at 
keenemaura@gmail.com if you 
would like to volunteer or make 
a donation of money or prizes. 
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The Library’s kayaks will be 
available by the end of May.

 
 

Borrowing the kayaks is a little 
bit complicated and requires 
some advance planning. Kayaks 
are available to Shutesbury resi-

dents only, with a valid library 
card, for use on Lake Wyola on-
ly. Everyone, ages 18 and up, 
who uses the kayaks is required 
to sign a policy and release 
each time they borrow the kay-

aks. Children ages five and up 
can use the kayaks when ac-
companied by a parent or guard-
ian. Learn more about the kayak 
loan program on the kayak page 
on mnspear.org.  

The Library Loans Kayaks! 
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